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Global Initiatives 

• Borderless Higher Education for Refugees, 
along with other institutions, like the Australian 
Catholic University,  and  InZone (a centre at 
the University of Geneva in Switzerland), have 
launched the option of connected learning. 
Dedicated mostly to Syrian citizens, with 
connected learning, students have free access to 
an online learning community, similar to a 
blended learning format. Students were also 
offered laptops and the opportunity to connect 
and discuss with visiting lecturers.


• Council for At-Risk Academics (CARA)  is an 
institution who has been helping academics 
worldwide affected by war to find a position in 
European universities, whether as students or 
teachers.


• The Institute of International Education  has 
set up a funding system, called Scholar Rescue 
Fund, and has been offering fellowships to 
teachers, scientists and researchers that were 
threatened or encountered any form of risk in 
their home countries.


• Open University  in partnership with  British 
Council, has offered learning opportunities to 
Syrian refugees that were temporarily residing in 
Jordan and Lebanon. The British Council offered 
English, French and German language courses 
to young people from refugee camps, while the 
university provides the opportunity to enrol at 
online accredited degree courses to around 
300 students that proved to have the necessary 
qualifications and skills.


United Kingdom 

• The University of Glasgow has a partnership with 
the Council for at Risk Academics (CARA) to 
provide scholarships and waive fees to asylum 
seekers.


• Other UK universities that have announced 
opportunities for scholarships for refugee 
students are The University of Edinburgh, The 
University of Sussex and  The University of 
Warwick. 

• The University of Sheffield  – helps refugee 
students throughout all stages of their academic 
studies, from application and even up to aiding 
them in finding work opportunities after 
graduation. Also support them with advice in 
terms of finance, housing and other details 
important for student life.


• The University of Edinburgh – offers support to 
refugee students as well as professors and 
researchers. Provides financia l advice, 
counselling and support with admissions and 
they can also attend free English language 
courses.


Canada 

• World University of Canada (WUSC), a non-profit 
organisation that has been in existence in 
various forms since the 1920s. Since 1978, 
WUSC’s Student Refugee Program (SRP) has 
placed refugee students from various locations 
around the world into Canadian universities. 
WUSC is a Sponsorship Agreement Holder 
(SAH), which allows the organisation to resettle 
refugee students permanently in Canada, as part 
of the private sponsorship program. Participating 
universities then provide resettlement services 
on behalf of WUSC and work to integrate the 
refugee students on campus. They agree to fund 
the refugee students for the duration of their 
programs.  Students are heavily involved, usually 
in the form of local committees, which secure or 
raise the funding for the refugees, as well as 
assist in the resettlement and integration 
processes. 


• Funding scheme: Universities can fund the 
students in a variety of ways, but one notable 
way is through student (and sometimes faculty) 
levies, which are nominal fees added to student 
tuition bills, of which students can usually opt 
out.


• Today, the program supports about 130 students 
each year. Refugees are resettled largely from 
camps in Kenya, Malawi, Lebanon, and Jordan, 
but the program has supported students from 
“39 different countries of origin and 37 different 
countries of asylum.”


• Most of the response of Canadian higher 
education institutions to the recent refugee crisis, 
and in the past, has been through WUSC-SRP. 
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• The students of the University of Calgary voted 
in 1986 for a levy to fund refugee students 
through the program. Today, the university 
sponsors two students every year through the 
program and has sponsored 32 students to date. 
Each sponsored student receives roughly 
CA$56,000 in tuition and other aid for the 
duration of a four-year academic program. 


• There are some other scattered efforts among 
institutions, but most are services other than 
direct access to universities and colleges. 


• One is by simply helping in the resettlement 
process, unattached directly to higher education 
access:

• Ryerson University in Toronto has partnered 

with Lifeline Syria, a community organisation 
started in 2015 to help Syrian refugees settle 
and integrate into the Toronto area. 


• The university established the Ryerson 
University Lifeline Syria Challenge with the 
goal of raising money to sponsor and support 
ten Syrian families, and as of November 2017, 
they had raised CA$4 million and helped 
resettled 15 families. OCAD University, the 
University of Toronto, and York University have 
also joined. 


US 

• Institute of International Education (IIE), a 
large non-profit international education 
organisation headquartered in New York City and 
Washington, DC. In response to the Syrian crisis, 
IIE started the Syria Consortium for Higher 
Education in Crisis, a network of US and some 
international institutions committed to accepting 
and funding at least a few Syrian students each 
year. 


• One of the member institutions that hosted the 
most Syrian students was the Illinois Institute of 
Technology, which took in and funded 43 Syrian 
students between fall 2012 and fall 2016. 


• IIE also partnered with the Catalyst Foundation 
for Universal Education and created the 
Platform for Education in Emergencies 
Response (IIE Peer) for short. IIE Peer provides 
a database of various higher education 
opportunities in the US and elsewhere for Syrian 
refugees, with the eventual goal of including 
other refugee groups.


• A student at the University of California (UC), 
managed to fundraise for a new scholarship for a 
Syrian refugee, using an initial grant as a starting 
point. 


• Several nonprofit organisations, notably 
Michigan-based Jusoor and Books Not Bombs, 
have started to either give scholarships or enable 
students to petition for the creation of university-
based scholarships.


• Every Campus a Refuge, founded by Diya 
Abdo, a professor of English at Guilford College 
in Greensboro, North Carolina, advocates for 
higher education institutions to host refugee 
families on campus. So far, Guilford College has 
hosted 32 refugees.


OpenIDEO:  
• Envisions a new model of higher education for 

resettled refugees in the US, that is high-quality, 
low-cost and designed to meet individual learner 
needs.


• Idea is made possible by Southern New 
Hampshire University (SNHU)’s innovative 
competency-based degree platform, College for 
America: 
• low-cost online education program that 

awards US-accredited degrees based on 
competences that students acquire rather than 
by counting hours that they commit to their 
studies


• technology makes it possible to bring 
comprehensive context-sensitive and scalable 
higher education opportunities to resettled 
refugees.


• current cost of College for America degree 
platform is $3000/year,  which is extremely 
low-cost compared to most American degree 
standards. 


• However, it still presents a financial barrier for 
recently arrived refugees, especially those 
working in low-skilled jobs. Students can use 
scholarships or government grants like the Pell 
Fund to cover tuition costs.


Sweden 

• Several Swedish universities in partnership 
with  Scholars at Risk  network have promoted 
the integration of refugees, especially in terms of 
employment.


• University of Gothenburg: 
• provides free services for language studies and 

tests, called Online Linguistics Support, a 
mentoring program called “University friend” 
to match student mentors with mentees of 
refugee backgrounds, 


• and a training program to support refugees 
finding a job on the Swedish labor market and 
positions for guest researchers. 


• At many universities, language training is 
supported through a variety of modules, forums, 
tutoring sessions, and Massive Open Online 
Courses (MOOCs), all part of the EU’s 
Erasmus+ Programme supporting integration of 
refugees

• Stockholm University  offers free online 

courses (in mathematics, natural sciences and 
other fields) to interested asylum seekers, 
helps academics to find work opportunities 



and has been giving support to researchers to 
start or continue their work.


• (Swedish higher education generally requires 
some knowledge of Swedish for admissions 
purposes, which presents some challenges, 
but allowing refugees to access English-
language programs while concurrently enrolled 
in Swedish language programs helps).


France 

• There is no government-led or coordinated 
initiative to grant refugees access to higher 
education. Refugees are considered the same as 
other international students. 


• However, Campus France – the French agency 
for the promotion of higher education, 
international student services, and international 
mobility – has facilitated the access to higher 
education for refugee students by implementing 
a scholarship program funded by the French 
Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International 
Development. The scholarship provides a 
monthly scholarship allowance, together with 
other benefits, for a duration of 1 to 3 years for 
Syrian refugee students living in Lebanon since 
2016.  Thirty-four Syrian students living in 
Lebanon were selected to study in higher 
education institutions in France during the 
2016-2017 school year.


• In France, a B2 level (intermediate) or higher 
French language proficiency (Diploma in French 
Language Study or DELF) is required to register 
for a university degree. Language barrier has 
been noted as one of the most important 
challenges in France.  As of June 2016, 21 AUF 
(Francophone University Association) initiatives 
were selected in supporting students with the 
F rench l anguage , c reden t i a l suppor t , 
scholarship, or other broader integration support 
services to the university campus. Individual 
universities also stood up to support refugees. 

• Since September 2015, Université Paris 1-

Pantheon-Sorbonne has implemented a 
specific 12-week integration program for 
refugee students, which has benefitted 140 
students so far. Another 170 are expected to 
benefit. 


• The University of Strasbourg - exempts 
tuition fees and provides students with French 
proficiency below C1 to enrol in a University 
Diploma in French as a Foreign Language or in 
a B2-level DELF (Elementary Diploma of 
French) for refugees or asylum seekers from 
the Middle East. 


• The University of Grenoble has also been 
active in supporting refugee students since 
2015. In 2016, the university designed a 
specific four month university degree called 
“Passerelle Solidarité” (Solidarity Link), 

which is composed of French language and 
culture programs, and serves as a preparatory 
diploma in accessing higher education 
opportunities for refugee students.


Germany 

• DAAD: The German Academic Exchange 
Service is the largest German support 
organisation in the field of international academic 
co-operation. It has initiated a set of measures 
meant to encourage German universities to 
promote and support refugee integration. 


• Technical University of Munich  allows Syrian 
refugees to attend German and English language 
courses at no cost. The initiative is meant to help 
refugees adjust to the German higher education 
system.


• The University of Tübingen  also has been 
providing free German language courses and 
allows a number of students with an appropriate 
level of education to attend lectures as guest 
students.


• Bielefeld University  offers free courses in 
sciences and mathematics to refugee students 
interested in studying these subjects, and the 
opportunity to also attend German language 
courses. Students from Syria who were eligible 
for enrolling or had their qualifications equalled, 
were guaranteed to have their fees waived.


New Zealand 

• New Zealand accepts approximately 1000 
refugees annually through the United Nations’ 
quota programme.


• AUT's Centre for Refugee Education (in the 
Mangere Refugee Reception, Manukau City) 
provides an on-arrival 6-week education 
programme for the 1000 refugees. 


• Programmes introduce a new physical and 
cultural learning environment, and students are 
given the opportunity to develop English 
language, literacy and other skills as well as the 
chance to reflect on the challenges of entering a 
new society. Teaching at the centre reflects the 
unique needs of refugees as students, through 
acknowledging the refugee experience as well as 
affirming individual and cultural identity.


• Refugees can also apply to sponsor family 
members to join them in New Zealand under the 
family reunification programme. The family 
members do not go through the  Refugee 
Resettlement Centre.


• There are also asylum seekers whose claim for 
refugee status is determined by Immigration New 
Zealand.


Refugee Youth Action Network (RYAN) is an 
initiative by Refugees as Survivors New Zealand to 



help young refugees with training, career planning 
and job placement. Arif Saeid, manager of 
Refugees as Survivors New Zealand, said finding 
employment was "most critical" for settlement. 


Auckland University 

• AUSA is teaming up with students from refugee 
backgrounds to establish a University club for 
students from refugee backgrounds to share 
their exper iences, create a support ive 
community and help advise the Equity Office on 
t h e n e e d s o f s t u d e n t s f ro m re f u g e e 
backgrounds.


• University of Auckland Scholarships for 
Students from Refugee Backgrounds: Up to 
three Scholarships will be awarded annually, 
each for a period of one year, and will be of the 
value of up to $5,000 each. 


• Eligibility: the candidates must be currently 
enrolled in Year 13 at a New Zealand Secondary 
School and intending to enrol full-time in a 
degree at the University of Auckland in the 
following year.


• The Scholarships will be offered to students who 
are citizens or permanent residents of New 
Zealand and come from a refugee background.


• The basis of selection will be academic merit 
based on results at Level 2 in the National 
Certificate of Educational Achievement (NCEA) 
or an equivalent qualification, and demonstrated 
financial need.


Victoria University 

• VUW Equity Grants For Students From 
Refugee Backgrounds. Up to $2000. One year. 
Minimum of two grants per year.


• The grants are funded from the Student 
Assistance Scheme, and were established in 
2012.


• These grants are to assist students from refugee 
backgrounds who exper ience financia l 
challenges to undertaking study at Victoria 
University.


• Open to all new and returning students enrolled 
in a degree programme at Victoria University.


• The Grants are intended to assist with ongoing 
costs related to study. They are not intended for 
tuition fees. The student is expected to be 
claiming all other available funding; i.e. Student 
Loan.


• The Grants are administered by Financial 
Support and Advice, Student Academic 
Services. The Grants will be awarded on the 
basis of financial need and satisfactory 
academic commitment and progress. * Factors 
taken into consideration when assessing 
financial need could include - high course costs, 
high transport costs, medical conditions or a 

disability preventing part-time work, family to 
support in New Zealand or overseas, any other 
relevant circumstances.


Catholic Foundation of Archdiocese of 
Wellington 

• Refugee Scholarships - Catholic Foundation 
of Archdiocese of Wellington: The Catholic 
Foundation grants a further two scholarships 
each year to students who are sons or daughters 
of refugees to New Zealand.


• Previously the aim of the scholarships has been 
to assist students in their first year of tertiary 
study. However the Foundation announced at 
the end of 2014 that the winners of scholarships 
could be eligible for $9000 funding over three 
years.


• These scholarships are in memory of two 
refugees who came to this country – Halina 
Fladrzynska-Morrow was a Polish child refugee 
who came to New Zealand from Nazi occupied 
Poland in 1944 and Joseph Francis Kish who left 
Hungary and settled in New Zealand in the early 
1950s.


Sir Robert Jones Refugee Daughters’ 
Scholarship 

• The Sir Robert Jones Scholarship assists 
young women from refugee backgrounds to 
complete a university degree or tertiary 
qualification from an approved tertiary institution. 


• This philanthropic gift is for young women who 
aspire to a tertiary qualification, but are denied 
t h e o p p o r t u n i t y b e c a u s e o f f a m i l y 
circumstances. 


• Tuition fees are paid in full, with hostel 
accommodation paid for two years of study if the 
student attends a tertiary institution away from 
home.


• "In addition, in association with Robert Jones 
Holdings Ltd, we now have a 50/50 arrangement 
with the Auckland University of Technology, the 
University of Victoria, the University of Waikato 
and the University of Otago to share the fees for 
t h e R o b e r t J o n e s R e f u g e e D a u g h t e r 
Scholarships. This enables us to offer more 
scholarships each year. “ Ann Hood, Refugees 
as Survivors, New Zealand, 2016


UNITEC 

• Refugee English Fund Grants: We want to help 
you improve your English. Come and study 
English language for free.


• Award value: Up to $3,043 towards course fees

• Number available: 200

• Provider: Language Studies

• To be eligible, you must:




• Be a refugee, protected person, or person who 
has been sponsored by a refugee or protected 
person


• Be a New Zealand Citizen or Permanent 
Resident (including pending decision)


• Be able to achieve Level 3 (or higher) at one 
of the Language Studies Placement Tests.


• T h i s g r a n t w i l l c o v e r y o u r E n g l i s h 
language course fees only.


Graduate Women Manawatu Charitable Trust 
Refugee Study Award 2018 

• The Refugee Study Awards are for women who 
are studying for a New Zealand tertiary 
qualification, and who have not been through the 
New Zealand school system. The awards are a 
one off grant to help with study and/or living 
expenses


• One award of $3000 

• Eligibility criteria: 

• A woman

• Is enrolled in a NZ approved tertiary 

qualification

• Is studying at diploma or degree (NZQA level 5 

or above)

• Is a New Zealand citizen or holds a resident 

class visa, and lives in New Zealand

• Provides evidence of having arrived in New 

Zealand as a refugee- ID card or NZ 
Immigration Service refugee travel document


• Has not previously received a NHWT:HK Award 


ChangeMakers Refugee Forum 

• ChangeMakers Refugee Forum campaign to 
have refugee-background students recognised 
as an equity group in government policy and at 
universities and polytechnics.


• Equity Funding provides for a range of support 
for identified equity groups. Support generally 
includes a mix of pastoral and academic 
support, tutoring and mentoring programmes, 
and the provision of cultural coordinators and 
support people.


ChangeMakers Refugee Forum (Briefing Paper, 
2011) 

Barriers for refugee integration and recognition 
in Higher Education: 

• feeling alienated in the academic environment 

• family and community demands 

• lack of community support 

• peer pressures 

• little or no access to private study areas 

• English literacy difficulties 

• history of very broken education

• concern about family members still at risk 


• lack of culturally familiar courses 

• financial hardship 

• lack of information about tertiary programmes 

and study options 

• lack of role models and mentors 

• lack of knowledge from university staff about the 

specific needs of refugee-background students. 


Briefing Paper comment on Refugee Study 
Grant 

• “The Refugee Study Grant, which has been a 
significant success as a bridge into tertiary 
education for refugees, has been abolished from 
2010. This means that young people who need 
further English for Speakers of Other Languages 
(ESOL) and foundation tuition to achieve the 
proficiency to succeed in mainstream courses 
are not able access these without taking on 
additional student loans, meaning that they will 
start their working lives with a higher level of 
debt than other domestic students. Funding for 
adult community education classes, which 
provide a building block for refugees into further 
education, has been dramatically reduced.  In 
August 2010 the Government reduced 
entitlements to Training Opportunities, which had 
until then allowed refugees to access one to 
three years of ESOL to bring them to the 
minimum level at which they could enter the 
workforce or access further training.  Capped 
funding leading to reduction in tertiary education 
places for domestic students means that 
refugee-background youth: 

• have access to a reduced number of places in 

foundation and ESOL courses in universities 
and institutes of technology 


• are competing against native English speakers 
for a limited number of places in mainstream 
courses 


• The 2010 budget inc luded ‘ t rans i t ion’ 
programmes of study in the 200 week life-long 
maximum allocation per person for the student 
allowance. Refugee students funded by a 
student allowance who study English before 
enrolling in Tertiary education may now find their 
allocated quota for the student allowance runs 
out half-way through tertiary education.”



